For immediate release – March 17, 2013
Inadequate review of tar sands pipeline proposal

The Hamilton 350 Committee and the Hamilton Chapter of the Council of Canadians say the National Energy Board must substantially expand its planned review of the Enbridge Inc proposal to ship diluted bitumen from the tar sands across southern Ontario. Enbridge plans to increase the volume to 300,000 barrels a day (over 200 barrels per minute) in their 38-year-old Line 9 pipeline running across rural Hamilton between Sarnia and Montreal, and to reverse the direction of flow to allow shipment of western crude oil including diluted bitumen.

With the gutting of the Canadian Environmental Assessment Act in the Harper government’s omnibus bill last spring, the National Energy Board will now perform the only review of the Enbridge plans, and its decision can be overruled by the federal cabinet. Unfortunately, the NEB is proposing a very limited “list of issues” that excludes key issues and will not allow for an adequate assessment of the Enbridge plans.

The NEB specifically proposes to exclude examination of “the environmental and socio-economic effects associated with upstream activities, the development of oil [tar] sands, or the downstream use of the oil transported by the pipeline.” (see attached NEB draft issues list)
This excludes consideration of the climate change implications of expanding the pipeline flows and the increased extraction of tar sands, or of the economic impacts of the increased export of unrefined bitumen. It is unreasonable to exclude these crucial matters, and to do so will certainly result in a deeply flawed and grossly inadequate examination of the full impact of the Line 9 proposals. 
Unlike a proper environmental assessment, the NEB issues list also excludes consideration of reasonable alternatives, or what compensation should be provided to the province of Ontario which faces all the risks and none of the benefits of the Enbridge proposal. These include worsening of the “Dutch Disease” that has already heavily damaged Ontario’s manufacturing sector and resulted in the loss of thousands of jobs in Hamilton and other industrial areas.
The issues list fails to recognize the constitutional rights of the First Nations whose traditional territories are crossed by the pipeline, and while it promises to look at the effect on landowners, it makes no mention of the rights of the millions of other Ontarians who live downstream of the pipeline and whose water supplies and environment are directly threatened by the nearly certain spills and ruptures from Line 9. 
These risks are almost certainly increased by the transport of diluted bitumen which has been linked to more pipeline leaks and ruptures, but again the NEB doesn’t specifically plan a full evaluation of the safety factors associated with the bitumen transport.
The Hamilton 350 Committee is submitting a formal response to the NEB to urge it to expand the review, but remains convinced that a full and proper environmental assessment is the minimum requirement – conducted either by the federal government, or failing that, by the Ontario government.
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